Community Preservation Committee
February 1, 2010
Minutes
Members present:  Roscoe Sandlin (RS), Chairman, Midge Sandlin (MS), Joe G. Strauch (JGS), Ken Fowler (KF), Jim Sorrentino (JS), Olga Weiss (OW), James Jurney, Jr and Fred Keator (FK).  
Scott Pignatelli absent with notification.
Also in attendance: Mary Albertson (MA), Town Planner.   
RS opened the meeting at 7:00 PM.  
MS made a motion to approve the November 2, 2009 minutes, seconded by JS.  The Committee voted 8-0 in favor.
RS distributed copies of the draft FY11 budget. 

Housing Authority – Curtis Porch Project

Martha Joyner, Executive Director of the Housing Authority opened by introducing the Housing Authority members in attendance:  Cynthia Nasman, Marjorie Pero, Cathy May and Marjorie Sandlin.  Roy Goldsmith, the porch restoration contractor, was also in attendance to answer questions.  

Ms. Joyner offered a brief overview of the Housing Authority.  She said that she submitted two applications for FY 11 funding.  The first application is for $30,000 and would be used to pay for the unexpected costs associated with the completion of the upper railing and lower porch.  The second application is for $120,000 and would be used to complete the restoration of the Curtis Porch.  

Ms. Joyner explained that the Housing Authority is thankful for CPA funds.  In addition to CPA funds they have received $10,000 in private donations and $10,000 from the Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD).  She explained that the Housing Authority can continue to work on the porch restoration project in phases over the next several years.  However, if the Housing Authority received the full $150,000 she could complete the project in a more efficient and timely manner.   
Discussion ensued regarding the two approaches to the project.  Mr. Goldsmith offered information on the restoration work.  He said that when the facility was converted to housing it appears that little or no work was done to restore the porch.  Mr. Goldsmith said that the Housing Authority is taking a comprehensive approach to the project and is restoring the porch in a manner that will preserve the structure for the long term.  
JJ asked about the ownership of the property. Ms. Joyner said the Commonwealth owns the property and DHCD provides money for maintenance.  DHCD provides limited funds for exterior maintenance.  

Ms. Nasman spoke on behalf of the Housing Authority.  She thanked the CPC for their support. 

HLE Consulting, LLC/Pearson Properties, LLC – Lenox Affordable Housing Development

Hank Ervin presented the project.  Mr. Ervin is a former banker who is working to develop an affordable housing project in Lenox.  Mr. Ervin has partnered with Beth Pearson of Pearson Properties to construct affordable rental units. Beth Pearson developed the New Amsterdam Apartments on Bradford Street in Pittsfield.  

Mr. Ervin explained he worked with Beth Pearson to identify locations in Lenox for the Massachusetts Housing Partnership – Neighborhood Initiative Program.  The program has targeted 225 communities for a special subsidy program.  Lenox is considered a high opportunity community.  Applicants can request up to $75,000 per affordable unit.  The maximum amount of financing per project is $750,000.  The application deadline for this program was January 22nd.

Mr. Ervin said he identified a property on Housatonic Street.  It is zoned R-15 and up to 6 apartment units are allowed by Special Permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  They have a contract on the Housatonic Street property.  They applied for the Neighborhood Initiative Program.  Mr. Ervin said he filed a CPC application for $45,000 for Fiscal Year 2011 funding.  

Mr. Ervin explained that at least half of the units will be available for households at 60% of median income.  All the units will count toward the Town’s ten percent housing requirement.  He also said one-half of the units would be at least two bedrooms.  He said that the affordable housing units at the New Amsterdam project are available for households making approximately $37,000.  He said there were over 900 applications for 63 units.  They conduct CORI and credit checks on all tenants. 
Mr. Ervin said he has been working with the Lenox Affordable Housing Committee.  He still needs to file with the Zoning Board of Appeals.  He will know shortly if he qualified for the first round of funding for the Neighborhood Initiative Program.  He said there will be a second round application process in June or July.  
JJ asked if the project is for rental units.  Ms. Ervin confirmed it is a rental project.  JJ also asked if there was a site plan for the project.  Mr. Ervin said he has not spent the money to prepare a formal site plan.  He will prepare the plan for the ZBA application.  He said the project will be setback from the road and there will be two buildings.  They will use modular construction.  

RS said that $45,000 is a modest amount of money given the size of the project.  The $45,000 will leverage a significant amount of funding.  RS asked why Mr. Ervin was filing for a special permit vs. a Friendly 40 B.  Mr. Ervin noted that they want to work with the town.  He said the Massachusetts Housing Partnership will be offering preliminary approval by February 22nd.  If the project does not receive a favorable response from the Massachusetts Housing Partnership he will withdraw the CPC application.  
JJ asked if the six units are by special permit.  MA confirmed the six units are allowed by special permit.  FK and OW asked if the CPC could recommend that the funds for this project go to the Lenox Affordable Housing Trust.  RS said the Housing Trust could administer the funds for this project.
Lenox Affordable Housing Committee – Home Ownership Program

The Lenox Affordable Housing Committee was represented by David Klausmeyer, Chairman and Jo Anne Magee, Vice Chairman.   Mr. Klausmeyer offered an overview of the Affordable Housing Committee.  The Committee was formed by the Board of Selectmen in 2007.  The Committee prepared the Affordable Housing Production Plan and received DHCD approval for the plan in 2009.  The Committee advocated for the Inclusionary Zoning Bylaw and the Affordable Housing Trust.  Both initiatives were approved by Town Meeting in 2009.  He concluded by saying that members of the Affordable Housing Committee attended a workshop regarding successful housing programs in other Massachusetts communities.  CPA was mentioned time and time again as an important funding tool for creating affordable housing.  
Ms. Magee said the Affordable Housing Committee proposes an ownership opportunity program because it is identified as need in the Housing Production Plan.  She distributed copies of the Housing Production Plan.  She said Lenox needs ownership opportunities for low and moderate income families.   She explained that currently Lenox has 7.8% of its housing certified as affordable and the state requirement is 10%.  The town does not have one ownership units.  All the certified affordable housing units are rentals and many are reserved for senior and disable citizens.  Ownership opportunities for families are needed.  
She said that the Affordable Housing Committee could purchase a unit and resell it to a low/moderate income family.  The unit would have a deed restriction and would be offered through a lottery program.  She noted that the application includes an example for an ownership unit.  She said the committee could also use the money to create an ownership subsidy program.  The subsidy program would provide gap funding to enable a low/moderate income family purchase a home.  

Discussion ensued regarding the status of the Sawmill Brook project.  It was noted that the CPC received a letter from Tim Geller, Executive Director of the Community Development Corporation of South Berkshire, Inc. requesting an extension.  The project is delayed due to lack of development financing for home ownership projects.   

There was some concern regarding the $20,000 for administration.  Mr. Klausmeyer and Ms. Magee said they are open to revising this amount.  This is a new program and the exact costs are unknown.   They included a line item for administration because they wanted to be clear that there would be costs associated with running the program.  They envision paying a fee to a not-for-profit organization like Berkshire Housing or Habitat to Humanity.  
FK asked about the Trust and the membership of the Trustees.  MA will forward a copy of the Declaration of Trust to the CPC members.  RS said the Trustees were appointed by the Board of Selectmen and mirror the membership of the Affordable Housing Committee.  Members discussed the merits of give money to the Trust.  The Trust provides flexibly and this is useful when one is trying to negotiate real estate transactions.  However, it also takes project control away from the CPC and Town Meeting.  
FK said he wanted to discuss the Historical Commission request to use administrative funds to prepare historical property survey forms.   He believes it should be considered as a FY 11 project.  Discussion ensued regarding the use of administrative funds.  FK made a motion to consider the historical property survey forms as a FY 11 project, seconded by JS.  The vote was 8-0 in favor.  The Historical Commission will present the project at the February 22 meeting.   
Meeting Reminder:  
Monday - Feb. 22, 2010 @ 7:00 PM

Project Presentations & Regular Meeting

Monday - March 8, 2010 @ 7:00 PM

FY11 Public Hearing & Regular Meeting
Meeting adjourned at 9:15 PM.  

Respectfully Submitted

Mary Albertson, Town Planner
Approved:   
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